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Casino’s revenue and tribal support dollars down

    We have held many special 
board meetings this past month 
and into September to go through 
our 2015 budgets. We are facing 
struggles as usual to keep up 
with key services and making our 
revenue at the casinos.
    As you are aware, we have 
estimated a consistent amount 
each year for programs and 
services from the profits at the 
casino. We have seen a decline 
in our casinos throughout the 
years as well. Many factors are 
apparent and necessary changes 
and discussions are taking place 
to handle our financial needs on 
the casino side.
    The total tribal support dollars 
we will receive from the casino 
revenue in 2015 is projected at 
$18,476,146. This, in no way, is 
near enough to accommodate the 
members and services needed just 
in the seven-county service area.
    When going over our 
estimated budgets, I keep in mind 

the priorities I’ve discussed with 
members. I’ve advocated for 
many years a factual, streamlined 
presentation of our budget review 
process, requesting performance 
measures and members served 
with each program to which we 
provide tribal support dollars. 
This has been one of my greatest 
concerns when planning for a 
coming year. We do not see the 
true picture of how our support 
dollars are spent and prioritizing 
is difficult. I’ve discussed with 
the chair and the entire board my 
requests and thoughts on a more 
accurate picture of our budgets. 
The chair has assured me that he 
is steering our budget department 
in going this way for presentation 
purposes and discussion for our 
priorities.
    I’m looking forward to next 
years budgets being presented 
in this manner as this will assist 
in making decisions where our 
dollars go, that service the most 
members and where priorities 
show. I plan to bring a resolution 
forward this coming year if we 
do not act in this manner, when 
profits decline and service needs 
increase we will need all the 
factual assistance we can get to 
meet the most needed services.
    Below is a breakdown of the 
tribal support dollars we provide 
in each program.  
    • Anishinabek Community and 
Family Services, total budget 
$6,197,088 with $755,979 in 
tribal support. 
    • Chi Mukwa Recreation 
Center, total budget $1,653,085 
with $824,012 in tribal support.

    • Cultural Department, total 
budget $486,265 with $449,665 
tribal support. 
    • Education Department, total 
budget $3,319,454 with $828,137 
in tribal support.
    • Elders Services Department, 
total budget $833,749 with 
$566,355 in tribal support.  
    • Employment programs, total 
budget $140,492 with $76,292 in 
tribal support. 
    • Fisheries programs, $886,568 
with $24,023 in tribal support. 
    • General funds (property 
management, debt, gaming 
commission), total budget 
$6,936,131 with $6,799,031 in 
tribal support. 
    • Governmental programs 
(enrollment, chair’s office, 
children’s Christmas parties, 
board of directors, executive 
office, admin offices), total 
budgets $5,689,668 with 
$1,233,123 in tribal support. 
    • Health Division, total budget 
$29,560,988 with no tribal 
support (IHS funding and third 
party revenue). 
    • Housing Department, total 
budget ranges around $4,700,00 
with $75,000 in tribal support. 
We have set aside funds for 
building the new elders’ complex 
as well and projected planning.
    • Internal services (Northern 
Travel, purchasing, shipping and 
receiving, accounting, newspaper, 
telecommunications, consolidated 
construction, MIS, human 
resources, insurance), total budget 
$28,294,884 with $4,097,218 in 
tribal support.
    • Law Enforcement, 

$3,765,172 with $689,112 in 
tribal support.
    • Legal Department, total 
budget $1,870,347 all tribal 
support.
    • Tribal Court, $1,170,218 with 
$183,654 in tribal support. 
    As you can see, our total 
governmental budget is close 
to $94,000,00. We receive 
restricted and unrestricted BIA 
funding, internal revenue, third 
party billing and grant awards 
to supplement (not enough) our 
yearly budgets. As explained 
above, prioritizing programs 
and reducing spending other 
than services is imperative in 
planning. Our budget meetings 
will continue throughout this 
month and then our casino budget 
will begin for 2015.  
    As explained in the above, 
we are discussing changes in 
the structure of our casinos.  
The board (gaming authority) 
is meeting weekly to plan and 
take care of our much needed 
deficiencies at all our businesses.
    I’ve had to address many 
rumors that members and 
employees have heard and the 
latest was that we planned to 
close down casinos. This is 
completely untrue, I’ve asked 
that each manager speak with 
team members to defuse the 
rumors. It’s hurtful when people 
spread these as stress rises and 
people become scared about 
their employment. Again, we do 
NOT plan on closing any casinos 
or any mass layoffs. Planning 
efficiently is my only goal and 
that is good business practice 

and must be done in all areas of 
any business. If you hear rumors, 
contact your managers for 
re-assurance, the message should 
always be the same. I truly hope 
that will stop the rumors and let 
us focus on prosperity for our 
places of business.  
    I had the pleasure of attending 
the 11th annual Newberry 
powwow this past weekend. 
It gives me great pride to sit 
and visit with everyone, as this 
was the first request that was 
presented to me when I became a 
board member. Elder Sally Burke 
requested and was an advocate to 
make sure this happened for her 
area, we begged, borrowed and 
put together the first powwow 
and it seemed like they had been 
holding one for years. A few 
years later, we built an arbor and, 
through community involvement 
and a lot of hard work on 
Newberry’s part, this powwow 
is a special time of year and I’m 
thankful so many enjoyed the 
day. I miss Sally and her kindness 
and know she is smiling when we 
get together in her area for our 
traditional practices. 
    In closing, please keep our 
cancer victims and their families 
in your prayers, it seems like 
many families are struggling and 
it’s heartbreaking to hear of the 
effects this disease has on our 
people. Prayers can get people 
through the most difficult times 
and miracles happen every day. 
    If you would like to meet or 
discuss anything, please contact 
me at (906) 484-2954, 322-3818 
or lcausley@saulttribe.net.

lana Causley, 
DireCtor, unit ii

Board has full plate with budgets and community events

    The leaves are changing col-
ors, cranberries are harvested 
and our cousin tribes are har-
vesting rice on the big waters. 
Here is how this time of year is 
explained by Mike Wiigins Jr., 
chairman of the Bad River Tribe 
of Lake Superior Indians in 
Wisconsin:
    Mashkiziibii Shoreline Report 
— Anishinaabe has a net under 
water and it has many birds 
caught in it, above in the sky. 
Eagles and more eagles and 
seagulls and ravens are all 
watching for his arrival and 
success and sharing. A shallow 
glance revealed the birds are 
hungry. Deeper into the water 
I saw that the birds were there 
because Anishinaabe was doing 
what this place has always 
known for thousands of years. 
Sharing. It’s an agreement on 
life and living that pre-dates 
treaties and it’s signed in fins, 

talons, bear paw, and hands. All 
under a Bad River watershed 
sky in a good place that has 
life springing up from air, land, 
water and fire. These are some 
of the things I saw. Humbly sub-
mitted September 8, 2014.
    Please keep Mike and the 
people of the Bad River Tribe 
in your prayers as they battle 
to protect their homeland in the 
face of the proposed Gogebic 
Taconite Copper Mining Project. 
As chairman, Mike is asking the 
EPA to stop all mine permitting 
activity by invoking provisions 
under the Clean Water Act. In 
February, EPA officials invoked 
section 404(c) of the Clean 
Water Act, which has — at least 
for now — stopped what would 
have been one of the largest 
copper, silver and gold mines 
in the world near Bristol Bay in 
Alaska. We are asking the EPA 
to invoke the same 404(c) provi-
sions in order to protect the Bad 
River Tribe on the Lake Superior 
watershed. 
    SCHOLARSHIP AWARDS
 Congratulations to all our 
students who were awarded 
scholarships this year. The 
scholarship awards would not 
be possible without the hard 
work of organizations such as 
the Sault Tribe Golf Scholarship 
Fundraiser Committee, our 
generous vendors, and other 
contributors who give so gener-
ously. The Sault Tribe Education 
Department was able to offer 43 
scholarships. Director Causley 
and I are proud to announce 
the Nokomis Scholarship-Mary 

Sabina Osagwin and Christine 
Muscoe Anderson was awarded 
to Derek P. Griffin, a sophomore 
at Northern Michigan University, 
majoring in environmental sci-
ence. Congratulations, Derek!
     I would also like to express 
my sincere gratitude to Noah 
Leask, owner of ISHPI 
Information Technology Inc. 
This is the second year that 
Noah has come forward with a 
special donation making it possi-
ble to award 11 additional schol-
arship awards. O chi miigwech, 
Noah, for your generosity and 
leadership.
    Our scholarship program 
will be offered again next year. 
The application packet, schol-
arship essay topic, and a list of 
scholarships will be available 
on April 1. For more informa-
tion, please feel free to contact 
Brandi MacArthur, administra-
tive assistant, Sault Tribe Higher 
Education, at bmacArthur@
saulttribe.net or via telephone at 
(906) 635-6050, ext. 26312.
    ANNUAL BUDGETS 
    This is a difficult process as 
“need” always outstrips resourc-
es and hard choices have to be 
made. We find ourselves hav-
ing to trim multi-million dollar 
budgets due to shrinking federal 
funds as well as declining tribal 
support dollars that are derived 
from our gaming and enterprise 
operations. Every government 
entity faces this problem — 
from local school boards, town-
ships, counties, states and feder-
al government. We are no differ-

ent. Unlike other governments, 
however, we do not raise taxes, 
nor can we run deficits. At the 
end of the day, we set a balanced 
budget that reflects actual avail-
able revenues. At least this year 
there is more certainty because 
the prospect of sequestration, or 
federal government ‘shut down,’ 
has not materialized. And, so 
far at least, we have approached 
the task without politicizing the 
effort. I said it last year and I 
will say it again this year: we 
need a standing budget commit-
tee backed by tribal ordinance, 
so that we can begin to tackle 
the 2016 budgets now. That is 
the best way to prioritize ‘needs 
to resources’ and shape the 
direction of our tribe’s long term 
direction. I urge the Chairman 
and Board to support that ini-
tiative. Declining revenue from 
Northern Kewadin really hurts 
the equation. I mentioned last 
month that fundamental change 
needs to occur at Kewadin 
Casinos. That change is now 
underway.    
WAYQUAYOC CEMETERY  
    Over the last few months, 
community meetings were held 
to gather input and insight on 
how best to care for and be good 
stewards of the 40-acre property 
on St. Martin’s Bay that includes 
the Indian Cemetery known as 
Wequayoc. Sessions were held 
with all five elders subcommit-
tees as well as evening sessions 
for the general membership. 
In total, around 600 members 

participated. This is very encour-
aging, as we want the vision and 
future use of the property to be 
community driven. The property 
and burial ground represents a 
portion of the historical settle-
ment of the Pine River Band as 
noted on the last Indian census 
of 1870. Many will know this 
as Agnes Moses’ land and some 
may recall how she and her 
daughter, Ann, cared for the 
property with much love for our 
ancestral families who resided 
there. The committee will be 
reporting with recommendations 
soon. If you have any informa-
tion you would like to share or if 
you would like to be involved in 
the next phase of property utili-
zation, please contact Alan Barr 
at (734) 904-3210.
    The powwow season is 
winding down. The Hessel and 
Newberry powwows were beau-
tiful events in our community. 
It’s so good to see our people 
come together for drumming, 
dancing, healing and honor 
songs. Our powwows would not 
be possible without the volun-
teer support of the community. 
Miigwech to everyone who 
gives so freely of their time and 
labor.
    Please contact me anytime 
with your questions and con-
cerns.
    Catherine Hollowell,
    Unit II director
    (906) 484 -6821 home
    (906) 430-5551
    Unit2tribal@gmail.com

Catherine hollowell, 
DireCtor, unit ii


